

MINUTES OF GOTHERINGTON PC MEETING OF 11TH JUNE 2019 2019 AT 7.30PM IN REX RHODES BUILDING

Present:  Cllr Samuels (Chairman), Cllr Rear, (Vice Chairman), and Cllrs Keyte, Ward, Tarling and Osborne; and TBC Cllrs Holloway & Dean; and Glos CC Cllr Bird.                                                                                                       Five members of the public were also present including Peter Badham, and his advisor Oliver Rider.                             In attendance:  Robert Stone (Parish Clerk/RFO).
                                                              Items
1. Welcome
The Chairman confirmed the meeting was quorate, and the Council received apologies for absence from Cllr Brown. 

1.1 The Chairman asked if anyone intended recording or filming the meeting. – No one did.
2. To approve the minutes of the meeting of 14th May 2019    - Resolved to approve and signed and dated by the Chairman.
2.1 Matters arising not on the agenda – None raised.            
3 To receive declarations of interest on the agenda below – None.
4.  Public Session 

(a) Short presentation by Peter Badham on developing the “The Old Farmers Arms”               – Mr Badham outlined his proposal for a 68-bed elderly persons and dementia care home.  Whilst all of the six acre site was available he had rejected approaches by developers and only intended building purpose built accommodation for those in different stages of care.    
His associate Mr Rider said that they were at the very early stages of a feasibility study.  There was a need for care homes in this area which had an aging population with 20% of 80 year olds having dementia.  TBC had identified a shortfall of 1600 beds in the borough, and had provided positive feedback to a pre application enquiry. The care home would be set back from the road and existing landscaping retained, and new woodland developed.          Cllr Tarling asked Oliver Rider about the safety impact of more frequent use of the proposed access onto the A435.  Mr Rider replied he had not done any work looking at road safety. Further questions were raised by councillors about car parking, access, and no reference to Gotherington’s Neighbourhood Development Plan.
(b) Kath Henly, TBC - Spoke on dog fouling issues covered by the Public Space Protection Order, and provided information and advice about offences such as failing to pick up; failing to exclude dogs from designated areas; failing to keep dogs on leads in the designated areas; and not having the means to pick up (i.e. bags).  The Order applied to all public access land in the borough.  Enforcement was a matter for TBC with the help and assistance local residents advising on dog fouling hotspots. Signs and leaflets were passed to the Council for local use. GPC agreed to publicise the Order in the next edition of Topics.
4.1  To receive residents comments and concerns:  It was noted that the Council was largely made up of residents from Lower Gotherington.   Footpaths behind the school were overgrown; and the dog bin in Manor Lane was still leaning.   
4.2  To receive Borough Councillor & County Councillor Reports:

 – Cllr Anna Hollaway (TBC) said she had little to report as the Borough Council was still actively providing training. The new make up of TBC was 23 Conservatives, 8 Liberal Democrats, 6 Independents and one Green. She would send reports to GPC meetings if unable to attend.
- Cllr Mike Dean (TBC) said he was responsible for IT and Customer Services.  Southam PC held their meetings on the same evening as Gotherington.  He would discuss to see if the dates could be changed.  He was happy to assist if problems arose with S106 agreements. 
- Cllr Robert Bird (GCC) advised that Craig Freeman, the new Highways Manager, will be available to meet GPC to discuss the A435 Malleson Road junction in two weeks. The accident figures for this stretch of road were poor.  Some £36k was available from the Charles Church development to improve the junction.  
Marchants W1 & W2 services would cease on 26th October.  Options for a replacement service were being looked at by Bill Carr (GCC).  These would take into account the new Homelands development, and the need to provide access to the medical services in Bishops Cleeve. An update should be available at the beginning of July.    
5. To receive the Chairman’s report - Attached at Appendix A. 
6. (a) Finance 
6.1 To agree, and resolve to adopt current payments  – Resolved to approve the following payments.
	Robert Stone
	Salary – May 2019
	£444.15

	Robert Stone
	May Expenses – Internet & mobile
	£20.00

	HMRC
	PAYE (May 2019)
	£111.00

	Dawn Gibbons
	May Cleaning
	£241.50

	V Larcombe
	Mow & Trim footpaths (May 19)
	£180.00

	B Osborne
	APM Refreshments           
	£43.75

	Village Hall Hire
	APM (May 2019)
	£24.00

	Came & Co
	Insurance renewal
	£1025.32

	Iain Angus
	Wine invoice for village fete
	£109.50

	Tewkesbury BC
	Balancing payment to correct vat grass cutting invoicing errors.
	£220.78

	PATA (UK)
	Payroll – April to June 2019
	£23.25


- Income information received:

Paid in:  Oxenton Parish £80.00 3/6/19; and Tennis Money £138.89 3/6/1.9                                     Received but still to be paid in: Tennis April 19   £600.00 (Clerk done on 14/6.)                               Nursery School Money Claimed Not Yet Received:     March 19 £1206.56; April 19 £780.97; and May 19 £1111.49                                                                                                                     S106 Claim:  May 19   £5748.93 (A further £2000.00 to be claimed when fence work complete.)
6.2 To receive a finance report and bank reconciliation to 30th May 2019.   – Noted.  (See Appendix  B.)   
6.3 To discuss the internal audit report for 2018/19, and to consider issues arising.    
-  The following auditor recommendations were brought to the attention of Councillors:
· Reducing the Clerk/RFO’s delegated authority within GPC’s Financial Regulations to approve payments from £1000 to £500.
· Payments should be authorised by the Council not made by the Chairman and online banking processed by councillors without advance Council approval.
· Payments should be listed by the RFO in the agenda in line with the Finance Regulations.
· The Council should review its internal controls and risk management policies annually.
· The Council should gain a valuation of its buildings for insurance purposes.
· The Council should ask to see insurance cover for the nursery school using the Rex Rhodes Building.
· The Council should ask to see insurance cover for its contract cleaner.
· The acreage of the various pieces of land owned by Council should be put on Asset Register which needs amending as two different versions are on the Council website. 

· The Council should review its investments, and consider opening a deposit account.

· The Council should review its policy on reserves, to identify capital requirements and consider whether income is sufficient to support future capital needs.
· The new Clerk should be given a contract on appointment.
· The new Clerk should be offered a pension, and his/her response documented.
Cllr Keyte focused on other aspects of the auditor’s report questioning whether all the findings were accurate.  For example saying that significant unexplained variances from budget were not minuted (para 4.4); incorrectly suggesting that the Clerk did have a contract (5.1); and saying debtors and creditors were not recorded (6.2).

There was some suggestion that these issues be raised with the auditor.  The Clerk said he would add these points to the above list of issues to be actioned by the Council.    

 6.4 To adopt the accounts for 2018/19 (Appendix B).  – Resolved to adopt and signed and dated by the Chairman, and Clerk as RFO.  The related Annual Governance and Accountability Return was also signed and dated by the Chairman and RFO. These documents needed to be posted on the Council’s webpages.                                                                               Action:  Clerk/Chairman
6.5 To discuss and consider adoption of the use of EasyPC Account software for 2019-2          - Resolved to trial the use of EasyPC Accounts for 2019/20   Action:  Cllr Tarling & the RFO
   6.6 To consider the quotation for repairs to the Gazebo on Freeman’s Field. – Deferred in Cllr Harmer’s absence.

7. Planning & Development

7.1  To consider planning applications . – None awaiting GPC comments. 
(Clerk - A request was made for a planning list for Gotherington.  If the TBC planning system is explored all outstanding planning applications will be displayed when “Gotherington” is entered as the key word. Go to: https://publicaccess.tewkesbury.gov.uk/online-applications/
7.2  To receive an update on the issues arising from the Malleson Road development, including the A435 Gotherington Cross roads and related Charles Church planning conditions, and to discuss actions arising. – Cllr Rear advised that the developer was installing a footpath, drains and kerbing.  A query was raised about reinstating the red road surfacing.
8.) Parish Council Policies and Procedures    
8.1 To adopt the General Power of Competence.   – Resolved to adopt the General Power of Competence which under the terms of the 2011 Localism Act, Chapter 1 of Part 1, Sections 1-8 will give Gotherinton PC greater powers.                                                                                
  8.2  To discuss and consider joining Gloucestershire Playing Fields Association.  – Resolved to join.                                                                                                                    Action:  Clerk
8.3 To discuss the 2019 ROSPA Report, and consider recommended works.  – Deferred.     
8.4  To consider protecting Freemans Field in perpetuity by adopting the Fields in Trust’s Deed of Dedication.   – Deferred.
8.5 To consider whether the Code of Conduct needs to be reviewed.    – Deferred to July.
9. Environment & Maintenance
9.1   To receive a report from the Footways, Pathways, Trees and Hedges Working Group and discuss, and agree action(s) relating to tree works outside Gotherington School.                            – Cllr Rear was authorised to complete the Tree Preservation Order (TPO) application to Gaynor Baldwin, TBC’s Trees Officer to gain permission to proceed with works.   It was agreed that Cllr Osborne would join the Working Group.
9.2    To discuss and agree action(s) relating to the fence issue with a neighbouring property to Freeman’s Field.     – Under consideration by the Freeman Field/Playground WG.        
9.3 To consider rumble strips, and other speed reduction measures in the village, and agree the way forward.   – Cllr Mavis Rear will be taking part in discussions on the VAS signs, in addition to Cllr Ward and Mark Wreford-Bush.
9.4  To discuss the cleaning of the Pavilion.   – Cllr Osborne said she would take this on in the immediate future. 
9.5 To discuss the vegetation overgrowth on the path behind Lawrence’s Meadow. – To be followed up by the Footpaths WG.
9.6 To receive updates on:
- the repair of the fence next to the pond – Cllr Harmer to discuss with the contractor who is understood to have sufficient spare fencing to finish the works.  
-  Additional works to RRB, including the repair of the holes left after the recent renovations where the down pipes were removed. – Deferred.
 10. To confirm the date of the next Council Meeting as 9th July 2019, and to request items for the agenda. – A new Traffic Survey was requested to be added to July’s agenda.  Additional items were highlighted in the Chairman’s report in Appendix A below.
The meeting finished at 9.45pm.

==================================================================
Appendix A – Chairman’s Report June 2019
· Fete 27th July 2019, getting to the exciting stages and we aim to have a pullout program in this edition of Topics. 

· Grass Cutting. We have had a sizable invoice from TBC (Grounds Maintenance) for 18 tractor cuts and 12 strimming cuts on Freeman Field. Even though the figure is hopefully incorrect we do have to face the facts that grass cutting is going to increase quite a bit from previous years.

· We had the RoSPA report recently and although nothing serious was reported I still feel that there is a requirement for some serious TLC. At the APM Ron Harrison spoke on the advantages of joining the Gloucestershire Playing Fields, which I think we should do and ask him to come and take an unbiased but professional look at the playground. 

· We had a Hire Charges meeting last week at the JWP which included the Chairman and Vice Chair and various options were discussed as to the way forward particularly in view of extra costs for grass cutting. Once we have arrived at any recommendation, we will present this to the full council for comments and feedback before proceeding further. Formal agreement will of course be at a GPC meeting.

· The T&C’s as displayed on the bookings page on the website and on Hallmaster is to be updated with information on Bouncy Castles. This has been a grey area for some time and we want to ensure that anyone booking a bouncy castle within a building or on the field understand the rules and their responsibility.

· Hallmaster, is now in full action and has been for over 2 months, Ellie Arnett who has up until now been the main coordinator is handing this over to a new coordinator with a backup of David Ward and myself.

· S106 An invoice has been sent to TBC claiming a drawdown of £7748.93 for work on the RRB and within Freeman Field. We have had minor problems in that TBC are not happy that the work on the fence replacement is complete so are holding back £2000.00. Seemingly TBC representatives have inspected the work on a couple of occasions and have made their decision based on these visits, it is reassuring that they keep a watchful eye on the spending of S106 money.

· New Clerk, we do need to think about advertising for a new Clerk and the Staff WG group will be taking this on very soon.

· I am very keen on setting up Working Groups as this will certainly help in balancing the work load and ensuring that we cover and complete tasks within a decent time period.

· VAS signs, Councillor Ward and Mark Wreford-Bush are looking into converting the two existing signs to Solar. These signs can record traffic data including number of vehicles and numbers travelling over 30mph.

Appendix B – Finance report
(a)  May transactions
	Date
	Transaction Description
	Debit
	Credit 
	Balance

	02/05/2019
	LEWIS HARMER RRB WORK 
	77.5
	
	30297.83

	02/05/2019
	LEWIS HARMER RRB BARGE BOARDS 
	166.17
	
	30131.66

	02/05/2019
	HOWARD SAMUELS RRB COMPOST PLANTS 
	47.99
	
	30083.67

	02/05/2019
	HOWARD SAMUELS LOCK RRB CABINET 
	9.99
	
	30073.68

	02/05/2019
	ELLIE ARNETT PLANTS RRB PLANTER 
	56.08
	
	30017.6

	02/05/2019
	CLEEVE FIRE INVOICE  JWP
	45
	
	29897

	02/05/2019
	CLEEVE FIRE INVOICE RRB 
	75.6
	
	29942

	07/05/2019
	LEWIS HARMER RRB FIRE EXITS 
	84
	
	29813

	09/05/2019
	1&1 INTERNET LTD. 
	26.4
	
	29786.6

	13/05/2019
	LEWIS HARMER  RRB FIRE EXITS 
	83.99
	
	29702.61

	13/05/2019
	RAMESH PATEL SIGNAGE RRB & FF 
	124.99
	
	29577.62

	14/05/2019
	WATER PLUS 
	222.84
	
	29354.78

	15/05/2019
	1&1 INTERNET LTD. 
	11.99
	
	29342.79

	16/05/2019
	ALLEN KEYTE  IAN WILSON 14MAY19 
	26.48
	
	29316.31

	16/05/2019
	CHRIS ARNOLD TREE ASHMEAD TREES 
	330
	
	28986.31

	16/05/2019
	GAPTC  SUBS 19/20 
	255.21
	
	28731.1

	16/05/2019
	HMRC - ACCOUNTS(PAYE) 
	111
	
	28620.1

	16/05/2019
	PLAYSAFE ROSPA 
	128.4
	
	28491.7

	16/05/2019
	ROBERT STONE EXPENSES APRIL
	20
	
	28471.7

	16/05/2019
	ROBERT STONESALARY APRIL 
	444.15
	
	28027.55

	17/05/2019
	ICO 
	35
	
	27992.55

	20/05/2019
	DAWN GIBBONS  APRIL 19 RRB CLEAN 
	195.5
	
	27797.05

	22/05/2019
	DAWN GIBBONS OCTOBER  18 RRB CLEAN 
	184
	
	27613.05

	28/05/2019
	BRIT GAS BUSINESS 
	87.19
	
	27525.86

	
	
	
	
	

	(b) Bank reconciliation at 31st May 2019 

	Opening cash balance    1 May 2019           £30,297.83

	   Plus receipts                                                 £ 0

	   Less expenditure                                        £2,771.97 

	 Available monies 1st June 2019                £27,525.86 


c)  GOTHERINGTON PARISH COUNCIL: RECEIPTS AND PAYMENTS IN 2018/19

	Receipts
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Precept
	12,000
	20,210

	Council tax
	118
	0

	Donations
	1,600
	0

	Donations to Church building project
	21,668
	0

	Pavilion fund 
	2,263
	0

	GDNP grant
	1,616
	0

	S106
	18,945
	0

	Rent
	303
	2,764

	Garden House Nursery
	10,784
	12,980  

	PAYE refund
	1,136
	0

	Tennis club
	1,301
	103

	Utilities - recovery of overpayment*
	-
	1301

	VAT prior year payments recovered
	10,737
	1,805

	Totals 
	82,469
	39,163

	
	
	

	Payments
	
	

	Staff costs 
	14,364
	7,663

	Building maintenance
	186
	5,219

	Utilities (2018/19 including overpayment)*
	4,583
	5,011

	Church donation refund
	21,666
	0

	Church Centre costs
	6,411
	2,631

	FF Maintenance
	2,300
	2,202

	Playground equipment
	1,771
	279

	Subscriptions
	312
	176

	Donations
	0
	30 

	Insurance
	1,451
	986

	Training 
	317
	230

	Audit
	485
	375

	Rent
	318
	24

	Village maintenance
	930
	203

	Fete
	0
	0

	Sports
	17,798
	0

	GNDP
	1,000
	0

	Inspections
	1,972
	0

	Sundry
	0
	1,202

	Administration
	1,146
	379

	Cleaning
	2,173
	2,866

	Grass cutting (2017/18 invoiced late)
	0
	1,029

	Website
	858
	118

	Plus VAT (reclaimable)
	6,543
	1,614

	
	86,674
	32,237

	Surplus/Deficit for the year
	-4,205
	6,926

	General fund b/fwd
	18,275
	14,070

	General fund c/fwd
	14,070
	20,996

	
	
	

	Represented by Lloyds Bank
	14,070
	20,996
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